CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

MAY 8, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Davis, Alderman Short, Alderman Harper, Alderman Kindred, Alderman DeMoulin, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, City Collector Katie Harper and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe.  Also present were Brian Hemmer & Tony Sneed of Alliance Water Resources, City Attorney Rob Guinness, Police Chief Brian Jeffries, Brian Marten from MECO Engineering and Commissioner Mike Mueller from Lincoln County.  
Alderman Hartley was unable to attend due to a family obligation. 
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.
AGENDA AMENDMENTS

Mayor Wilch announced to amend the agenda by moving the item Review Ordinance to allow  Water Meters to be set by approved contractors from Section 12 under New Business to Section 14 under Introduction and Reading of bills for passage.

Mayor Wilch announced to amend the agenda to move the Hiring / Firing Requirements for Police Officers from Section 12 under New Business to Closed Session under RSMo Section 610.021 # 3.
Motion was made to amend the agenda by Alderman Short, seconded by 

Alderman Harper

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

PRIOR MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Motion was made to approve meeting minutes from April 2018 by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Kindred.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

READING OF UNPAID BILLS                                                                               Motion was made to approve the unpaid bills by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Harper. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried 

SWEARING IN FOR CHARLIE DEMOULIN - ALDERMAN WARD 1
Charlie DeMoulin of Ward 1 was officially sworn into office for a 1 year term by City Clerk Sue Hogarth since he was unable to attend the April board meeting due to illness.  

APPOINTMENT OF ZONING/FLOODPLAIN ADMINISTRATOR, EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT DIRECTOR AND OPEN POSITION FOR THE BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
Mayor Wilch appointed City Clerk Sue Hogarth as the zoning/floodplain administrator.  Motion to accept the appointment was made by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper

 AYES – All in Favor   NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

The positions of Emergency Management Director and the open position for the Board of Adjustment have yet to be filled per Mayor Wilch.  

PROJECT UPDATES
Boonslick Regional Planning Commission - Chad Eggen  - Mayor Wilch recently spoke with Chad at the Planning & Zoning Committee meeting and he is working on some ways to fund & create a new comprehensive city plan for the City of Elsberry.  The neighborhood stabilization home at 913 North 7th Street is moving forward.  The current residents of the home are moving out and the house has been appraised and will be ready to go on the market this month.  Chad is working on getting updated zoning maps for the City of Elsberry as well.  

MECO Engineering Update from Brian Marten –  he has nothing new to report other than he will provide any information for the update on the regionalization project under New Business.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Follow Up on Verbiage Change for 911 Marketing Agreement & RFQ for Marketing Campaign – City Attorney Guinness
The RFQ (Request for Qualifications) for the potential company that will be handling the marketing campaign for the 911 ballot issue was forwarded to City Attorney Guinness from City Clerk Sue Hogarth and he was concerned about the verbiage under the scope of work that stated "the firm shall develop a marketing plan to ensure passage of a sales tax".  That clearly violates the state statute that you cannot use tax money to advocate for the passage of a ballot measure.  He spoke with the County Attorney to request a verbiage change and the county attorney said he would forward this request to the county commissioner and the request to change the verbiage was denied.   Mayor Wilch introduced Commissioner Mueller from Lincoln County who stated that the marketing campaign dollars will only be used for information / education of the 911 ballot issue to the public and will not be used for advocating or marketing of its passage.  He asked if the City of Elsberry had received a supplemental letter from County Commissioner Colbert yet.  City Attorney Guinness spoke to County Attorney Chuck Billings and he said the client was unwilling to change the verbiage.  We did receive a supplemental letter that said to ignore the actual wording on the contract and they won't misuse the city's money.    Alderman Kindred asked if the county was putting money towards this marketing campaign and Commissioner Mueller said yes that it is divided up by percentage of 911 usages which is around 39% of the $120,000 total for the county. The commission will need all the entities to participate in order to proceed with this marketing plan.  Mayor Wilch would like to see this 911 issue pass so he asked if the 911 commission would be willing to change a couple of words to make this happen.  Commissioner Mueller said he would try again but there seems to be a conflict with the attorneys involved and he doesn't think it will change on his end.  Alderman Kindred pointed out that the county needs to have an answer from the board tonight in order to make the May 15th deadline for the commission and the May 29th deadline for getting this on the August ballot.  The board of aldermen is in favor of the tax but not the wording on the contract.   Alderman Kindred made a motion to go ahead and participate in this marketing campaign due to the upcoming deadline, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.

AYES - Alderman Kindred, DeMoulin, Harper, Davis 
NAYS - Alderman Short

 ABSENT - 1

Motion carried
Update on Land sold by the city on the west side of City Cemetery–                        City Attorney Guinness
City Attorney Guinness spoke with Bobette Shipman and there was a deed of sale from the City of Elsberry for the west side of the cemetery from the 1930’s  that he is in the process of verifying but it looks like that land is not available for the city to use to expand the cemetery.  That land on the west side is about 3 acres.  City Attorney Guinness has called off the survey of the cemetery for now.    
Marshall Suddarth Resignation Letter / Official Appointment of Brian Hemmer to the Infrastructure and Planning & Zoning Committees – Mayor Wilch

Mayor Wilch received a resignation letter from Marshall Suddarth resigning his position on the Infrastructure and Planning & Zoning Committees.  Brian Hemmer from Alliance had already been appointed to the new committees at the last board meeting. Motion was made by Alderman Short to accept the resignation, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.  

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

NEW BUSINESS

Update from Regionalization of Sewer Wastewater Meeting on April 19, 2018 at Winfield City Hall – Tony Sneed from Alliance 
At the April 19th meeting, there were members of our city council, members from Lincoln County, Burns & MacDonald and MECO Engineering. The main question that was discussed was who was going to pay for the infrastructure from White Fences to the Bob’s Creek treatment plant and Lincoln County agreed to pay 2.5 million for the upgrades for this section of the project because they believe the regionalization is the best direction to go for the future.  MECO did revised estimates and there is a $3 million difference between the cost of the wastewater treatment plant and the cost of the lift station with the wastewater plant being less expensive.  Based on these estimates, the regionalization would be a $25 increase per customer per month. Mayor Wilch spoke with Mike Hartman at USDA and there is additional grant money available for the treatment facility but when the Lakeview customers were added in, we are not eligible for as much grant money due to the population increase but he needs to get more firm numbers to determine how much grant money is available for either project. The question to the board is if they want to get firm numbers on the actual costs for the regionalization vs. wastewater plant options or if the $25 increase per customer per month is just too much and they would just want to pursue the wastewater facility instead of the regionalization.    Alderman Kindred doesn’t think we need to be in the sewer business and Mayor Wilch agreed.  Alderman DeMoulin asked about the actual increase per customer for both projects and Tony said there will be a $63 per month increase for the treatment facility and an additional $25 if we went with the regionalization based on the current estimate information.    

Tony from Alliance suggested that the board get a 3rd party estimate on the numbers since the figures from Burns & MacDonald are just high end estimates.  There are also the ongoing costs of maintaining a treatment plant which wouldn’t be the case with the regionalization.  Alderman Short recommended that after we get these hard numbers, we should have a separate full board meeting to determine the best direction to go with all the information on the table.  Tony with Alliance agreed to present some options at the next board meeting of where to go to get these hard numbers.   Brian from MECO Engineering said that there was a PER done and that his numbers were firm.  
One Penny per Gallon Gas Tax to add to the August 2018 Ballot – Mayor Wilch 
Mayor Wilch asked the board if they would like to pursue the one penny per gallon gas tax to add to the August 2018 ballot since it didn’t make it on the ballot previously.  Alderman Kindred asked if it was determined how much additional revenue this would create for our infrastructure.  Mayor Wilch said that between the (3) stations in town, they sell about 2 million gallons of gas which would generate $20,000 in revenue.  Alderman Kindred stated that $20,000 doesn’t fix a lot of streets but we are limited to the penny per gallon tax by state law and this will help us do (1) major street repair every (3) years and every little bit helps.  Alderman DeMoulin asked how much it will cost to add this to the ballot and City Attorney Guinness said that since it will go on the regular election ballot, it shouldn’t cost as much as a special election.  Alderman Short made a motion to add the one penny per gallon gas tax to the August 2018 ballot.  City Attorney Guinness said this has to be approved by ordinance and the ordinance will have to be read twice in full since it was not submitted 24 hours prior to the board meeting.  Motion was changed by Alderman Short to have City Attorney Guinness read the prior revised ordinance twice in full, seconded by Alderman Kindred .  

 
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

City Attorney Guinness read the one penny per gallon gas tax revised ordinance in full twice.  Motion was made by Alderman Kindred to approve the revised ordinance, seconded by Alderman Short 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Update on design locate for sewer line penetration at 5th St. & DuBois  –             Brian Hemmer & City Attorney Guinness 

City Attorney Guinness said that Brian Hemmer has been resourceful about finding a practical solution to this problem.  Brian said the design locate did find an AT&T line at the sewer line at 5th St. & DuBois and he has been speaking with AT&T and they said it would be in our best interest to have the city excavate and do the repair with an AT&T representative on site and if it is an AT&T line, they will pay for the bill otherwise they probably won’t have someone from AT&T come out to do the work since there is a possibility that it is not an AT&T line.  They are questioning the line because the locate looks like there is conduit and they don’t use conduit but the job was subcontracted out and they may have used conduit.  The AT&T representative also said that the manhole issue at 4th & Powell seems like an AT&T issue and they will just need City Attorney Guinness to reply to the letter that they sent and they will be willing to make the repair without cutting a line in the road.  Alderman Short asked to be informed of the progress with AT&T at the next Infrastructure meeting on May 21st.  City Attorney Guinness had not sent out the letters yet since he wasn’t sure if they were AT&T lines but now that we are confident of this from the locate, he will send out the letters.  Alderman Short made a motion to proceed with the work needed to get both streets repaired, seconded by Alderman Demoulin.  

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
MECO Engineering Pay Request – Mayor Wilch 

The remaining unpaid full & partial invoices from MECO Engineering for the Collection System have been included in the aldermen packets for a final pay request.  A motion was made to pay these invoices by Alderman DeMoulin, seconded by Alderman Harper.   

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
CDBG Demolition Grant Update – Mayor Wilch 

A public notice was published in the paper requesting applications for the demolition project and we received no entries so Mayor Wilch spoke with Chad from Boonslick and we still have time to send out individual letters to the landlords in the area for demolition requests to use the grant money.   
Bids for Electric Work at Page Branch Park – Alderman Short 

There is an electric problem at Page Branch Park and it is believed to be a short somewhere in the wire and may not have run conduit.  They requested (3) bids and the third company couldn’t complete the job until next year.  The first bid was from Perkins Electric out of Bowling Green.  The costs for labor and materials to complete the job in conduit will be $2,458 with ½ in advance and ½ at completion.  The second bid came from TRC General Contractors from Eolia and they will do the same work but will also put in larger breakers but he will have to rent a trencher for $2,270.  He can do the job for $300 less if we can find someone to trench it.  Payment is due in full when the job is complete and he can start as soon as possible and it should only take a day or two.  Alderman DeMoulin asked why they were going to install larger breakers and asked if they are adding larger wiring.  Alderman Short explained that it is needed for people bringing in roasters and they will be adding larger wire.  Page Branch Park has the funds to pay for this job.  Mayor Wilch suggested that TRC do the job and to just go ahead and have them rent the piece of equipment and trench it properly since they can do it right away.  Motion was made by Alderman Kindred to accept the bid from TRC General Contractors, seconded by Alderman Harper.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 
ABSTAIN - Alderman DeMoulin 
Motion carried
NFIP (National Flood Insurance Program) Meeting with SEMA at City Hall -     City Clerk Sue Hogarth

There will be a meeting with a SEMA representative on Thursday, May 17th at 3PM at City Hall to review the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) and anyone who would like to attend is welcome. 

Approval for City Clerk to attend free SEMA workshop on May 23 & 24 -           City Clerk Sue Hogarth

A motion was made by Alderman Kindred to approve City Clerk Sue Hogarth to attend the free SEMA workshop on May 23 & 24 at Winfield City Hall, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin. 


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Approval for City Clerk to attend SEMA 2-day course in Jefferson City on July 18 & 19 to become Floodplain Administrator for the City of Elsberry - City Clerk       Sue Hogarth
A motion was made by Alderman DeMoulin to approve City Clerk Sue Hogarth to attend the SEMA 2-day course in Jefferson City on July 18 & 19, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Approval for Mayor & City Clerk to attend 2018 Grant & Foundation Symposium on Friday, June 8, 2018 - Mayor Wilch

A motion was made by Alderman Short to approve Mayor Wilch and City Clerk Sue Hogarth to attend the free Symposium in downtown St. Louis on Friday, June 8, 2018, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Request for Mercy Hospital / Clinic to use City Hall Board Room for (3) upcoming meetings on Tuesday 6/12, 7/10 & 8/14 from 1:30-3PM - City Clerk Sue Hogarth
A motion was made by Alderman Short to approve request for Mercy Hospital / Clinic to use the City Hall Board Room for their (3) upcoming meetings, seconded by Alderman Davis 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Application from Teresa Jones for cleaning City Hall - City Clerk Sue Hogarth

It was discussed at the previous board meeting that City Clerk Sue Hogarth would check with Teresa Jones to see if she could clean the offices during the day for legal / security reasons and clean the board room after hours.  She would be willing to do that on Monday afternoons and will try to clean the board room in that afternoon as well.  She will clean offices either every week or every other week and the boardroom twice a month for $10/hour.  Alderman Short asked how many hours she would need each time to clean and Teresa had estimated 5-6 hours for the first few times and probably only 2-3 hours on a regular basis.  A motion was made by Alderman Kindred to accept the cleaning application by Teresa Jones, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Request for Liquor License for Elsberry IGA - City Collector Katie Harper

City Collector Katie Harper requested to renew their Mon-Sat and Sun liquor license by the package and tasting license again this year.  A motion was made by Alderman Harper to approve the liquor license renewal, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Request for Water Abatement for Jared Good at 413 N. 4th St. - City Collector Katie Harper 

About 2 weekends ago, we received a call about a water leak at Jared Good's residence at 413 N. 4th St.  It was located on the west side between the meter and the house while he was out of town for work as a truck driver but he was able to fix the problem on his own.  However, there were 18,586 gallons that had leaked out and his current bill is $281.63 before reading the meter in another week.  He is requesting a sewer abatement which would be $34.14.   A motion was made by Alderman DeMoulin to approve the abatement, seconded by Alderman Harper.

  
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Payment Agreement for Water Bill for Robert Jones at 911 N. 5th - City Collector Katie Harper & Ann Evans (on behalf of Robert Jones) 
About a year ago, Robert Jones had a bill of around $600.  He has had 2 months of water leaks since then and he comes in on a weekly basis to make $25-$100 payments to try to catch up on his bill but no written payment agreement was ever done, only verbal.  He is starting to fall behind and his water has been turned off and his current balance is $1,003.64.  He does not have running water currently but is still making payments.  Ann Evans is living with Mr. Jones and now that there is a second income in the home, she would like to set up a 6 month payment agreement to get the bill paid off if the board is willing to turn the water back on.  The $1,003.64 divided by 6 months will be $167.27 in addition to the regular bill each month.  She will try to pay more per month if possible and Ann Evans has been added to the water application with Mr. Jones.  All fees including the shut off fees and late fees are included in this total.  Alderman Short made a motion to approve the 6 month payment plan, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

INTRODUCTION AND READING OF BILLS FOR PASSAGE
Bill 2018-05-002 - An ordinance to allow Water Meters to be set by approved licensed Contractors sponsored by Alderman DeMoulin –  City Attorney Guinness 
The city will own the water meters and this revised ordinance will allow approved Contractors to set the water meters.  There is a 5 year warranty included in the bill and Alliance will inspect each installation and the board will have to approve this each time. A motion was made by Alderman Kindred to read the ordinance twice by title only, seconded by Alderman Short. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

The ordinance was read twice by title only by Attorney Guinness and a motion was made to adopt the revised ordinance by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:
Alderman Harper mentioned that she must have missed the last Library meeting so will provide an update next month.  Mayor Wilch mentioned that Mr. Henebry had some personal issues but will be starting on the lighting at the library by the end of May.

Cemetery / Parks / Page Branch Park: 
Alderman Short said we covered the electric issue at Page Branch Park.   There will be a fundraiser at the park "Fun in the Sun" day in August.  The men's bathroom door needs to be fixed as well.  
Infrastructure:
Nothing to report
Emergency Services:
   Alderman DeMoulin stated that we had an Emergency Services meeting the night before on Monday, May 7th and they nominated Alderman Hartley as the chairperson.  There was discussion on hiring another part-time police officer  as well as discussion on going after the landlords to uphold ordinances for violations by the renters.  

Old Glory Jubilee:
The golf tournament is this Saturday, May 12th and they are still looking for teams and hole sponsors.  This is at Sun Valley Golf Course and it's their largest fundraiser of the year.   The parade and event will be on Wed, July 4th starting in early afternoon with fireworks at dusk.  
Tree Board: 
Nothing to report
REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR

Mayor Wilch:  During the meeting with Chad Eggen at Boonslick, there was discussion about some possible grant money for sidewalks and some storm work done on the east end of town.  He has been working with us on our city comprehensive plan but there is a cost involved with putting this plan together which we will need to discuss before moving forward.  
Alderman Davis:  Nothing to report 

Alderman Hartley:  Absent
Alderman Kindred:  Kudos to Brian Hemmer at Alliance for taking care of the work order that he turned in up at Hillcrest.  
Alderman Harper:  She has received some complaints on a couple of properties.  One was at 5th & Hurricane and it is a mobile home that is supposed to be vacant but someone is living there.  There is junk everywhere and City Collector Katie Harper said there is no active water account and it has not been inspected so we will have to contact the police.  The other is at S. 3rd St. & Hurricane and there is junk all over the yard.  City Collector Katie Harper said they get citations on a monthly basis.  Alderman Harper will be riding around in her ward and checking for trash cans and any other problems and will fill out a form provided by the police department to check off for ordinance violations. 
Alderman Short:  Nothing to report
Alderman DeMoulin:  Nothing to report
REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney – He will check on the mobile home that Alderman Harper mentioned at 5th & Hurricane and will notify the owner.  
Brian Hemmer – It is National Drinking Water Week and the theme for the year is "Protect the Source".   Elsberry has 2 wells - Well 2 was installed in 1992 with a depth of 73 feet and Well 3 was installed in 2001 with a depth of 77 feet.  The water is pumped to the water plant where it is airated, lime softened & filtered.   
Brian Jeffries – Police Chief – Closed Session 
Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Nothing to report
Katie Harper – City Collector – The property at 205 DuBois has 4 apartments and they are only allowed 2 trash cans per our ordinance and there is always trash laying around since they don't have enough room for all the trash with only 2 trash cans.  Rick Spies owned the properties so Loretta Spies has asked for a 3rd toter at an additional $16.15 so the total for all 3 trash cans would be $35.30.  Would the board be willing to allow a 3rd trash can for these apartments since the owner didn't want to pay more for a dumpster.  The price for a dumpster would be $67.47.  Alderman Short confirmed that the owner pays the bill and they will need to keep it clean if this is approved..  A motion was made by Alderman Kindred to approve the 3rd  toter, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

The VFW post is requesting a picnic license for 5/12 and 5/26 with sales of beer on their parking lot.  Melissa Squires spoke on behalf of the VFW for this request.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to approve the picnic license for both dates, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Sue Hogarth – City Clerk – Reminder for presentation meeting on Thursday 5/10 at 3PM at City Hall for the "RELAY FOR VOICES, The Great River Run".
VOTE TO TAKE UP BUSINESS TO BE CONDUCTED IN CLOSED SESSION

A motion was made by Alderman Short to go into closed session pursuant to RSMo Section 610.021 (1) and (3), seconded by Alderman DeMoulin


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Open session ended at 8:07PM.  

A motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried 

.    
Closed Session - May 8, 2018 Board Meeting
Frank Kosmicki was recommended by Police Chief Brian Jeffries to hire as a new part-time police officer.  He has assisted Jeffries on police calls and was sponsored by him at the academy.  He has worked for Lincoln County in cyber crime but is not currently working in law enforcement.  He lives in Elsberry and worked for Alliance in the past and he is hoping this will turn into a full-time position in the future.  Jeffries would like to hire him to fill the budgeted part-time officer vacancy for up to 28 hours per week which should alleviate the overtime from the other officers.   Jeffries noted that the part-time officer position will be almost 100% paid from the current overtime being paid to the other officers.  
The Board of Aldermen interviewed Frank Kosmicki and he was asked why he wasn't currently employed in law enforcement.  Mr. Kosmicki stated that his previous position with Lincoln County didn't provide any advancement and his position ended up handling more computer repair than private investigating.  Jeffries mentioned that there was some conflict with a superior and some ethical issues that also caused him to leave.  
A motion was made by Alderman Short to hire Frank Kosmicki as a part-time police officer and to go ahead and have City Clerk Sue Hogarth schedule a drug screening, seconded by Alderman Davis.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

A motion was made by Alderman DeMoulin to go back to open session, seconded by Alderman Short.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Closed session ended at 8:44PM.

